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LOCAL TELEPHONE DIRECTORY

The Kilninford News distribution list contains the names, addresses and
telephone numbers of all residents in the parish of Kilmelford and
Kilninver, listed in geographical areas, and it occurred to us that many of
you might find 1t useful to have a copy.

We are therefore planning to sell copies and to up-date the information
regularly in the newsletter as people come and go within the area.

If anyone would prefer to be “ex-directory”, please contact Cath
Manchester on 01852 200257 (Work) or 01852 200272 (Home) and their
contact details will be omitted from the list. (They will continue to receive
a copy of the Kilninford News.)

The Directory will be available for sale at £1 per copy in November. The
proceeds, along with surplus funds which accumulate from our advertising
in the Kilninford News, will be donated to a deserving cause which is still

to be selected.

Would anyone wishing a copy of the Directory please leave a note, with
payment, in the Kilninford News letterbox in Kilmelford Post Office.
Alternatively, please send your request to Cath Manchester at Eas a’
mhuilinn, Kilmelford, Oban PA34 4XA enclosing an s.a.e. and your £1

payment.



Anybody wishing to place an advert in the Directory (same rates as
newsletter adverts) should also contact Cath by the end of October. Unlike
the newsletter, we don’t know what the circulation numbers will be, but the
shelf life of the Directory will inevitably be much longer than that of the
newsletter and therefore it should be a good advertising medium for local
businesses.

A PLEA FROM THE TEAM

Time flies and it’s hard to be believe that this is the 10" issue of the
newsletter. The small editorial team are all busy people who give up their
time willingly to produce the publication. However, it is a time consuming
exercise and having to chase people repeatedly for adverts, information on
events etc. that they want to appear does add considerably to the time it
takes to put the newsletter together. It would make a huge difference if
people would note when the next newsletter 1s due (the newsletter is
distributed in April, September and December) and get information to us,
preferably without even having to be asked, but at least without having to
be reminded repeatedly.

FORTHCOMING EVENTS

Friday, 28" September - Coffee Morning in aid of Oban Hospice
From 10.30 a.m. till 12 noon in Kilmelford Village Hall.
Contact Melissa Oatts (Tel: 01852 200314)

Saturday, 29" September - Sports Evening in the Village Hall from 5
p.m. onwards.

Everyone welcome.

Mini tennis Darts Competition Badminton
Squash Football and Bar!

Contact: Melissa Oatts (Tel: 01852 200314)

Friday, 13" October - Curry Night in Craignish Village Hall organised
by Craignish Parish Church. Details to be advertised.



Tuesday 30" October - Parish Lunch and Produce Sale from 12 noon
till 2.30 p.m. in the Village Hall in aid of Church Funds.
Entry free - all welcome.

Donations, which would be very much appreciated, can be left with
Dorothy Carmichael or at the Hall from 10 a.m. on the day.

Contacts: Baking - Dorothy Carmichael (Tel: 01852 200374)
Plants - Bridget Oatts (Tel: 01852 200276
Bottle Stall - Dorothy Bark (Tel: 01852 200370)
Produce - Cath Manchester (Tel: 01852 200272)
Raffle — Robin Grey (Tel: 01852 200225)
Lunches - Georgina Dalton (Tel: 01866 844212

If you have been before we hope you remember what good value and how
delicious the lunch was. Home made soup, well filled rolls, tea and coffee
with shortbread and biscuits.

This has always been a very happy occasion and we hope you will come
along and make it so again.

Friday, 16" November - Coffee Morning from 10.30 a.m. till noon in the
Village Hall in aid of parish funds and the Village Hall.

Organisers are Melissa Oatts (Tel: 01852 200314) and Mike Erskine (Tel:
01852 200373).

Sunday, 25" November - Christmas Craft Fayre in the Village Hall
from 11 a.m. till 4 p.m. This will be the fourth year that Janet has
organised this popular event. She claims that she won’t be doing another
trek but, whether she sticks to this or not, the proceeds of the Fayre will be
donated to a deserving cause.

Contact: Janet Thom (Tel: 01852 200381)

Wednesday, 28" November — Coffee Morning from 10.30 a.m. till noon
in the Village Hall run by the Mothers’ and Toddlers’ Group in aid of their
funds. .



Saturday, 8™ December - Parish Tea Party from 3 p.m. - 5.30 p.m. in
the Village Hall.

Thursday, 13® December — Carol Singing starting at Melfort Club at
6.30 p.m.

REGULAR EVENTS IN THE VILLAGE HALL AND LOCALLY

Mothers and Toddlers (0 - 5 year olds) meet every Wednesday from 10.30
a.m. till 12.30 p.m. in the Village Hall. £1.50 per child per session.

Stops 12" October

Starts 29" October

Coffee Morning - 28™ November

Christmas Party - 19" December

Starts 12™ January, 2002

Co-ordinator - Mandy Carmichael (Tel: 01852 200362)

Qutdoor Football ~ Primary 4 -7’s from Craignish and Kilninver Schools
enjoyed some excellent matches on Thursday evenings but, although
Kilninver won some of the matches, Craignish emerged the overall victors
again. Many thanks to Norman McNiven and Alastair Peterson for all their
help. These sessions will resume after the winter.

The Kilfern Football Club - the club, for players over the age of 16, is open
to challenges. Anyone interested should get in touch with Alan Manson
(Tel: 01852 200315)

Badminton Club - the weekly Tuesday night sessions will be starting
again on 16" October in Kilmelford Village Hall from 7 p.m. till 10 p.m.
All ages from Primary 7 upwards are welcome for the first two hours and
the final hour is reserved for young adults and older. Please note that there
will be no badminton on 23" October and 16™ November.

Country Dancing - Mike Murray has kindly agreed to come and teach these
popular classes again. His long trek from Crinan on cold winter evenings is
made worthwhile when the sessions are really well attended.




Classes are held in the Village Hall from 8 - 10 p.m. approximately 3 out
of 4 Thursdays per month starting on 4" October. Further dates should be
available at the first session and if you haven’t attended before it’s
particularly helpful if you can come to the first session.

All welcome, beginners and experts alike. £2.50 per person per session.
Contact: Melissa Oatts (Tel: 01852 200314)

Art Classes - classes will again be held weekly on Thursdays from 2 -
4.30 p.m. in the small hall starting on 25" October.

All welcome - beginners and more experienced alike. £5 per person per
session.

Teacher - Fiona Blakey (Tel: 01852 300579)

Sewing Workshops - these take place every Wednesday in the Village
Hall from 10 a.m. - 12 noon starting again on 10® October.

All levels welcome.

Contact: Elizabeth Asbury (Tel: 01852 200377)

BADMINTON AND SQUASH

The season for indoor sports is here again and it’s hoped that the
badminton court and the squash court will be well used during the winter.
If you’re not a regular user of the facilities why not come along to the
Sports Evening and give them a try (see details above).

Badminton - £2 per hour
Squash - £3 per session

CARETAKING AND BOOKINGS FOR THE HALL
A big thank you to Deirdte Campbell Gibson, who must soon be our
longest serving Hall Caretaker, and whose hard work is very much

appreciated. Deirdre can be contacted on Tel: 01852 200224.

Tables, chairs and crockery etc. can be hired from the Hall.



Bookings should be made during business hours at the Post Office (Tel:
01852 200271) and at Melfort Club (Tel: 01852 200257), both of whose
support is much appreciated.

KILMELFORD AND KILNINVER VILLAGE HALL HIRE CHARGES

Lesser and Main Halls Lesser Hall Main Hall
Charity Fund Raisers £1.20/hr £2.50/hr
Non profit making uses other than £2.20/hr £4.20/hr
Charities £2.50/hr after 5 £5/hr after 5
p.m. p.m.
Profit making events £5.20/hr £10.50/hr

Above charges include kitchen power and use of equipment for light
refreshment and drink preparation only.

Additional use of kitchen cooking facilities for food preparation can be
made at the following rates: £10 per event.

Evening Dances/Functions 5 p.m. - 11 p.m. (1 a.m. for dances)
Charity | £50/session  Deposit: £20
Private £50/session  Deposit: £20
Commercial £75/session  Deposit: £50

N.B. Charges include kitchen power and use of equipment for food and
refreshment preparation.

Hire of Equipment

1. Crockery, tables and chairs etc may be hired from the Caretaker
who has a full list of the rates.
Charges will be reduced by 50% for non profitmaking local
members e.g.
Tables (12) = £1 per table (50p each for non profitmaking events by
local members)
Chairs (120) = 50p per chair (25p each for non profitmaking events
by local members).

2. Hire is subject to a minimum charge of £10.




Membership and Lost Keys £10 each

After each use the Hall must be left clean and tidy. Failure to do this
will lead to a further charge of £50.

Kilmelford and Kilninver Community Association Members (aka Village
Hall Committee) : |

Neil Manchester (chairman)
Colin Clark (vice chairman)
Melissa Oates (secretary)
Robin Grey (treasurer)
David Taylor

Anne Saunders

Marjory MacTavish

Ivor Campbell

KILNINVER PRIMARY SCHOOL
What’s been happening ......

Primaries 6 and 7 took part in an energetic week of outdoor activities at
Castle Toward Centre in Dunoon in May.

Primaries 1,2 and 3 have been hard at work finding out about the village of
Kilmelford. Before the holidays, they had great fun at the Fire Station,
Boatyard and Village Store. Mike Erskine showed them round the Church
before giving the group a guided tour of the graveyard! The project ended
with Annie treating the children to juice and goodies at the Quaich Cafeé.

The infant class were sorry to see Miss Stoker leave in June. Miss Stoker is
off to live in Skye and everyone in the school community wishes her well.

The Summer Fayre again proved a great success with over £500 being
raised towards school funds. The other traditional summer event, the
Sports, took place this year at Glenfearnach, courtesy of the Campbell-



Gibsons who generously gave use of the field. What a glorious summer
afternoon it was!

At the Summer Assembly in the Hall, Primary 7 pupils, Jennifer Brown,
Kathryn Birrell, Alan Stoddart, Riona Peterson and Rowena Henderson
received Citizenship Awards from Chief Inspector McIntosh. To gain the
award the pupils took part in a series of activities looking after and caring
for others, and as members of the Pupil Forum. The pupils are all now
settling in to their respective secondary schools.

The Gaelic Choir have continued their successful year by winning their
competition at the Oban Mod, and more recently coming second at the
Lochgilphead Mod. They are now looking forward to preparing for the
National Mod of 2002 in Largs.

On the Music front, the school had their largest representation for many
years at the Highlands and Islands Music and Dance Festival. There were
many successes, but the most important thing for all at the school was that
everyone did their very best and as usual were great ambassadors for the
area.

SCHOOL DATES FOR YOUR DIARY

Tuesday, 9" October — Harvest Assembly at Kilninver Church, 2.30 p.m.
for 2.45 p.m.
All welcome.

Friday, 2™ November — Family Quiz Night at the Cuilfail Hotel, 6.30
p.m. for 7 p.m.

Teams of up to 5 members must include 1 or 2 adults (no more).

Entry fee £5 per team. Team members need not be related!

Saturday, 24™ November — St Andrew’s Ceilidh in Kilmelford Hall from
7.30 p.m. till 10.30 p.m.
Dancing to Neil Sinclair Sound.




CHURCH OF SCOTLAND SERVICES

Services will be held every Sunday at 12 noon alternately in Kilmelford
Parish Church and Kilninver Parish Church up until Christmas. Christmas
services will be announced again in the December issue of the Kilninford
News.

Kilmelford Kilninver
September 30" 23
October 14™ Harvest Festival, 28" | 7%, 21¢
November 11® Remembrance, 25" | 4" Communion, 18"
December 9™ 23™ Carol Service 2™ Advent Sunday,
16™ Gift Sunday, Lessons
and Carols

Christmas Eve Services - 7.30 p.m. in Craignish Parish Church and 11.30
p.m. in Kilmelford Church with carols beforehand at 11 p.m.
Christmas Day Service - 11 a.m. in Kilninver Church.

Services are held every Sunday in Craignish Parish Church in Ardfern at
10.15 a.m.

OTHER CHURCH NOTICES

Friday, 13" October - Curry Night in Craignish Village Hall (details to be
advertised)

Thursday, 25" October - Paul and Cathy Burgess, the Mission Partners of
Craignish Parish Church, will report back to the local community. Details
from Jan Brown (Tel: 01852 500689).

Tuesday, 30" October - Parish Lunch and Produce Sale from 12 noon till
2.30 p.m. in the Village Hall.

Saturday, 8" December - Parish Tea Party in the Village Hall from 3 p.m.
till 5.30 p.m.

Thursday, 13" December - Carol Singing meeting at Melfort Club at 6.30
p.m.



Episcopalian Church - morning service is held every Sunday at 10.15 a.m,
in St John’s Cathedral, Oban.

Catholic Church - Saturday evening Vigil Mass is held at 7 p.m. and
Sunday Mass at 10.30 a.m. in St Columba’s Cathedral, Oban.

ROXANA ATKINS

As those who knew Roxy will testify, she was a character and she was
much loved and is sadly missed by her friends.

CASTLEMILK INTER-CHURCH REFUGEE CENTRE

Keith and Eileen Baxendale, who co-ordinate the relief work, were very
grateful for everyone’s generosity in donating clothes etc. for the use of the
Castlemilk refugees, nearly all of whom are in touch with the centre.

They estimate that there are now around 300 refugees in Castlemilk, who
escaped from a wide range of countries. A further 100 are expected soon.
The largest contingents are from Iran and Iraq. The financial cost of escape
is generally high, so most were formerly prosperous people in their own
countries. On arrival, refugees are assigned temporary accommodation,
pending Home Office decisions on their future, in tower blocks (i.e. in
accommodation, unwanted by local residents, which is thought to be due
for demolition). Each is given the most basic necessities (e.g. 1 cup, 1
knife, 1 fork etc.) plus food vouchers and an allowance of £10 per week. It
is very much subsistence level provision.

Enough clothes are now available to meet needs for the next two or three
months, but other items are in short supply. These include:- Bedding,
Cutlery, Crockery, Pots and Pans (especially large ones suitable for
cooking rice) Toiletries and Cosmetics, Small Tables (especially nests of
tables), Table Cloths and Tray Cloths, Clocks, Watches and Radios,
Pictures and Decorations.

If you can spare any items of this sort, please leave your donation at the
Manse so that it can be forwarded to Keith and Eileen in due course.



BARNARDO’S TREK PERU

Many thanks to all who helped towards the grand total of £3,600. A slide
show of the trek is in the pipe line - details to be announced.
- Janet Thom

KILMELFORD AND KILNINVER SUMMER FESTIVAL

After a lot of uncertainty about the future of the Summer Festival it was
good to see so many people on the day.

Many thanks to Clare Howard for the painting of the signs directing
everyone to the Village Hall. They looked great and were a positive boost
to the feelings that the Festival should continue and not be allowed to sink
into oblivion.

In spite of the fact that a number of regular entrants were away, the displays
in the schedule classes were colourful, imaginative and artistic.

There was a wonderful buzz in the hall and plenty of chatter at the tea
tables. Many thanks to all who helped with the preparation, washing up
and the provision of baking and sandwiches. Also thanks to Elspeth
Campbell for running the ice cream stall keeping everyone cool.

The sun shone happily on the burger barbeque with Chef Mike Erskine and
Mandy and Colin Carmichael providing portions of delicious prawns.
Many thanks to them and to Helen Thompson, Laura Erskine, Falcon and
Jane Scott and the Oatts family for organising and running their
competitions.

Clare’s “last minute raffle” was an enormous success and thanks to
everyone who provided such generous prizes.

Dave Milward ended a good day with an auction of donated vegetables and
extra cakes.



The day raised a total of £765, a very worthwhile contribution to help
support community projects.
‘ Georgina Dalton

The trophies were kindly given out by Cynthia, Kilmelford’s latest Granny.
Many congratulations to the following prize winners:-

The Dalton Trophy for flowers and pot plants grown by the competitor
Liz Thompson

The BP Trophy for floral arrangements

Liz Thompson and Steve Ewing

The Melfort Farm Trophy for home-grown vegetables

Jenny Campbell-Gibson

The Cuilfail Hotel Cup for a selection of home-grown fruit and vegetables
Angus MacFadyen

The Arduaine Craft Trophy

Dorothy Carmichael

The Kames Fish Farm Trophy for home-made produce

Diane Galt

Under 11 Trophy

Alice Inglis

The Melfort Pier Shield for 12 to 16 year olds

Kelly Michael and Stuart Hammick

The Kilchoan Cup for the most overall points in Classes 1 - 40

Steve Ewing

HIRE OF SUMMER FESTIVAL EQUIPMENT

The sound system and the portacabin loos are available for hire.

The marquee is no longer available for hire but can be borrowed, for use
only within the Kilmelford and Kilninver parish. |
Contact: Colin Gladstone (Tel: 01852 200232)

NEW ARRIVALS

Congratulations: -
To Diane and David Galt, a daughter Cara Campbell on the 12 of April.



KILMELFORD AND KILNINVER COMMUNITY COUNCIL

The community council held an ordinary general meeting and the annual
general meeting on 12* June 2001 at Kilmelford Village Hall.

The main issues discussed were:

Road safety at Kilninver School- it was reported that a quote for flashing
lights was to be received shortly, and hopefully accepted by the council (the
works have subsequently been carried out). There are mixed feelings over a
speed limit in the vicinity of the school.

Timber Extraction at Scammadale- the proposed extraction route through
Scammadale Glen has been objected to, and a site meeting between all
parties would soon be arranged to discuss the options.

Loch Melfort Beach Clean- this was reported as a success and raised a total
of £615.

Blaran Road End- this long running saga may now be resolved as it was
reported that the council have plans for major road repairs between Oban
and Lochgilphead.

M&K MacLeods have a planning application for houses on The Glebe to
be discussed at the Area Committee meeting, as it was originally subject to
a number of local objections.

The possibility of the community purchasing or leasing land for a
permanent sports/recreational facility was discussed, and the land
immediately behind the village hall was identified as having greatest
potential. This matter will be further investigated.

The next meeting of the Community Council will be held on Tuesday 250
September, 2001 in Kilmelford Village Hall.

Neil Manchester



COMMUNITY COUNCIL MEMBERS

Angus MacFadyen (chairman) Tel: 01852 316220

Colin Clark (vice-chairman) Tel: 01852 200259
Neil Manchester (secretary) Tel: 01852 200272
Jayne Brown (treasurer) Tel: 01852 316229
Dorothy Carmichael (planning) Tel: 01852 200374
Stuart Cannon Tel: 01852 200205
Jamie Mellor Tel: 01852 316297
COUNCILLORS

Clir. Alan Macaskill Tel: 01852 300221
Cllr. Duncan Mclntyre Tel: 01631 770218

KILMELFORD AND KILNINVER COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION
WANTED

Willing volunteers to assist in grounds maintenance at Kilmelford Village
Hall

The Hall Committee is trying to set up a rota of local people interested in
taking a turn to strim/mow/weedkill the hall grounds during the Spring and
Summer months.

Anyone interested for next year should please contact the Hall Caretaker:
Deirdre Campbell-Gibson: Tel. 01852 200224

LOCH MELFORT ANNUAL BEACH CLEAN 2001
(The Argyll and Bute Trust will provide a grant of over £700 towards local
children’s charities, groups and activities, based on the mileage of shoreline

cleaned)

On 29" April, a small team of community spirited volunteers (yet again,
too few to mention) turned up to assist in the Loch Melfort beach clean.



Our efforts were subsequently bolstered by a tremendous effort from pupils
of Oban High School, raising money for their exchange visit to Laurinberg,
North Carolina later this year. Stuart Cannon very generously provided the
Kames Fish Farm work barge and extra labour, who together with David
Keate and myself, managed to remove and dispose of a huge quantity of
rubbish from around the loch. The end result was that the entire beach
between Degnish Point and Kames Bay was cleared of all rubbish that had
accumulated over the year. Not only does this benefit all residents of the
community and visitors to the area, but also a total of £615 was raised for
local children’s organisations (mainly the Oban High School exchange
students and the Kilmelford Playgroup).

Without the dedication and hard work put in by the small band of
volunteers each year on this project, we would end up with a shoreline not
dissimilar to that suffered by Arrochar. I would urge anyone that enjoys our
beautiful and special piece of shoreline to come and join in next Spring
(date to be announced).

Anyone wishing to assist the organisation of next year’s beach clean, with a
view to raising funds for the benefit of local children’s groups or activities
should contact me (Neil Manchester) on 200272 for further details.
USEFUL INFORMATION

MOBILE BANKING SERVICE

The mobile bank visits the area every Friday as follows:-

Craobh Haven, Kilmelford and Cuilfail Hotel between 11.15 and 12 noon.
Ardfern between 10.30 and 11 a.m.
Clachan Seil and Balvicar between 12.40 and 1 p.m.

MOBILE LIBRARY

This service is provided on a Wednesday every four weeks, the next visit
being Wednesday 4™ October. Anyone wanting the driver, Neil MclIntyre,



to stop at or close to their house should contact him via the library in Oban
(Tel: 01631 567921). All times in the following timetable are
approximate:-

9.30 a.m. Tullich Farm
10 a.m. Loch Melfort Hotel
10.30 a.m. Tuckers’ house

10.45 - 11 a.m. Craobh Village Shop
11.15 - 11.30 a.m. Kilmelford Village Hall

11.40 a.m. Melfort Club

12 noon Macl.eod Homes, Kilmelford

12.30 p.m. Council houses, Kilmelford

12.45 p.m. Kilmelford Post Office

1 p.m. Cuil Fail Hotel

1.15 p.m. Council houses by Kilninver Primary School

GLASGOW AND WEST OF SCOTLAND BLOOD TRANSFUSION
SERVICE

Blood donation sessions will be held as follows:-

Corran Hall, Oban 1.30 - 8 p.m.
Tuesday, 13" November, 2001

Manse Brae Community Centre. Lochgilphead 2.30 - 8 p.m.

~ Wednesday, 14" November, 2001
BULBS THAT LOVE KILMELFORD

One of the nice things about living in Kilmelford is that a whole host of
bulbs thrive in our wet and windy gardens. Do you remember the
wonderful show of daffodils last spring? They were an unforgettable sight
in gardens and on road verges, almost as if the whole area was taking part
in a flower show.



The first bulbs in my garden are SNOWDROPS - double and single forms.
A few bulbs quickly make a clump, and then the clump should be divided
into groups of 5 or 6 bulbs and be immediately replanted. Soon they will
make a carpet. The time to do this division is any time while they are
obviously growing, gardeners call it being “in the green”, so do it before or
after flowering just as the flowers fade on a grey drizzly day and the won’t
know they have been moved.

Another bulb is CHIONODOXA - the “glory of the snow” — usually with
brigh light blue flowers, but a pink variety is available. They rapidly form
a clump, and like snowdrops benefit from being divided, most easily “in
the green”, but division can be done at any time, for example if you
suddenly dig up a clump later in the year. The leaves of snowdrops and
chionodoxa only last for 3 or 4 weeks after flowering and then leave the
border looking neat and tidy.

DAFFODIL leaves last for at least 6 weeks after the flowers have shrivelled
and the leaves should NOT be cut off, or twisted or tied in a knot, as it is
only undamages leaves that feed goodness back into the bulbs to make
bigger and more bulbs to flower next year. But I must admit that those
leaves are untidy!

Another blue bulb is the GRAPE HYACINTH (Muscari) — usually a much
darker blue that chionodoxas — and they often flower at the same time as
daffodils. Their thin leaves too persist an awful long time, but again big
clumps develop quickly. I divide these clumps once the leaves have died
away.

How about TULIPS? I love them and by choosing carefully you can have
them in flower from early March to late May. They come in all sizes from
2” - 247 tall, all colours and oddly quite a number of different shapes —
many early (Kaufmania) varieties open like stars in sunshine, and lily
flowering forms have an elegant “waist” with the tips of the petals flaring
outwards. Now I find wind is a problem as their stems are rigid and snap
easily so I choose tulips which have short stems and try not to choose any
which are more than 18” tall. Tulips do not multiply in my garden and
many die after flowering so I order new bulbs each year.



Bulbs that flower from late March to early July are the DUTCH IRIS which
come in white, blues and yellow. They have strong sturdy stems and stand
up well to wind. I find they usually last for 2 years and then need
replacing.

Oh dear! I forgot all about CROCUSES which are sociable plants and love
growing in clumps, but woe is me, the mice love them too! Try growing
them in a planter, especially if it is raised above the ground. Or plant in the
lawn, but don’t cut the grass until the leaves have died down.

Well that is enough to be going on with except for one last “tip”. All bulbs
hate being sodden and wet and quickly rot if they are. So when I am
planting bulbs I take a bucket of gritty sand or gravel with me and plant all
bulbs on top of a 12~ - 1” thick layer. The gravel/grit layer lets the water
run away quickly and bulb roots happily grow through it to reach the soil
below.

Bulbs are in the shops and garden centres now, and now is the time to buy
and plant for next year’s display.
Hilary Hill

KILNINFORD NEWS EDITORIAL TEAM

Elizabeth Asbury (Treasurer) Tel: 01852 200377

Georgina Dalton (Distribution) Tel: 01866 844212

Cath Manchester (Advertising) Tel: 01852 200272 (Home)
Tel: 01852 200257 (Work)

Fiona Wyllie (Editor) Tel: 01852 200227

The Kilninford News provides an ideal platform for you to open a debate
about local issues and to air your views. If you have any letters or any
gems of interest that you would like to share with our readers, please let us
have them in time for the next issue in December. Letters and articles can
be left in the box in the Post Office or sent to the Editor.



The team are very grateful to all those who have contributed to the
Kilninford News and to those who kindly help with the distribution of the
newsletter.

ADVERTS

Advertising rates:-  Private ads £1 each
Commercial ads £5 each per quarter page

Adverts in the newsletter are not only cheap but are also proving to be very
effective. Let us have your adverts for the December issue in plenty of
time either by placing them in the box in the Post Office or by contacting
one of the editorial team.



